

# Town Manager's Report to the Town Council

Submitted by: Michael W. Heavener March 8, 2011

Town of Winslow - In the heart of Central Maine representing People, Pride and Progress.

# Winslow High School Recognition

The Spirit of America program is planning to recognize the Winslow High School for their many years of volunteer service. In your packet is Resolution No. 5-2011, which recognizes the High School's Students, Administration and Staff for their significant contributions to society over the years. Attached to this report is a document that highlights many of the successful activities conducted by the High School's Community Based Learning Class.

If the resolution is adopted I anticipate a formal presentation will occur either at the High School or at the Town Council meeting scheduled for April 11th.

# **CONTRACT FOR FIRE CHIEF SERVICES**

Our contract with the City of Waterville for Fire Chief Services will automatically renew July 1, 2011 for a one year period unless either party provides a written notice of intent not to renew 90 days in advance of July 1st.

I am pleased with the contractual arrangement and I recommend we continue and allow the contract to renew. I have attached the cost breakdown for the services of the Fire Chief to this report. As you will see, our total cost is \$40,915, which is much less than what our cost would be on our own.

## FORT HILL CEMETERY SLOPE UPDATE

As you know, on 3/4/2011, I met with state officials from the Maine Geological Survey and the Maine DEP to discuss our options of stabilizing the Fort Hill Cemetery slope. Town Councilor Kenneth Fletcher was also in attendance. We identified the following options:

1. Rip rap the toe of the slope (this option would be very costly because a method to cross the river would need to be constructed)

- 2. Construct a barrier to protect the island that has formed at the base of the slope.
- 3. Plant vegetation at the toe of the slope to stabilize the soils.
- 4. Dig a shallow channel on the opposite bank to divert water during times of high water.
- 5. Move only the threatened grave sites and cutback the upper portion of the slope to prevent further slope failure. Vegetation can then be planted to stabilize the soils.

The State Officials pointed out that if we do nothing the slope could last 100 years without another failure or it could fail again tomorrow.

The two options that were most favored by the officials were options 3 and 5. It was suggested that we first try planting vegetation at the toe of the slope before trying the more costly options. It was also suggested that we have a geoengineer calculate the angle of repose at the top of the slope, which will enable us to more accurately identify the burial sites that should be moved. Once the vulnerable sites are moved we can then reshape the upper portion of the slope and plant vegetation to stabilize the soils. We can discuss these options in more detail at our meeting on March 14th.

At an earlier Town Council meeting I was asked to solicit the services of a Genealogist to help identify a living relative of one of the threatened burial sites.

I have attached a diagram which depicts the approximate location of the unstable slope in relation to 12 burial sites. I solicited the services of Bill Moulton to locate a living relative of Elmarine Richards. Mr. Moulton was unable to locate a direct descendent of Mr. Richards. He said it could become very costly to identify a living relative (see attached report).

( Over)

(Cont. from other side)

I have asked the Town Attorney to evaluate our legal position if we conclude we need to act sooner rather than later to relocate one or more of the burial sites and we do not have sufficient time to locate a living relative.

#### **HEALTH INSURANCE OPTION**

We currently provide only one (1) health insurance option through the Maine Municipal Employee Health Trust for municipal employees. I recommend we include a second, lower cost, insurance option for employees. If an employee chooses the lower cost option then both the town and the employee will pay a lower premium. Plus, there is no additional cost for us to offer the second option (see attached info on the POS-200 plan).

If the Town Council is supportive of offering a second option, then I will proceed with implementation.

#### POLICE DEPARTMENT FACILITY

Attached to this report are cost estimates to add an addition to the rear of the municipal building in order to address the facility needs of the police department. I have also included three financing options to give the Council a perspective of the cost to borrow money and the payment amounts.

# **GAT PENALTY?**

As you are probably aware, if we fail to deliver our Guaranteed Annual Tonnage (GAT) of trash to the PERC Trash to Energy facility then we may be subject to a penalty. Unfortunately we have fallen short of our GAT by 200 tons. If a penalty is imposed the fee could be as high as \$2,248. Attached to this report is a letter from the Municipal Review Committee that provides more detail on the shortfall and how the penalty is calculated.

## **KWD INCREASES METER FEE**

The Kennebec Water District will be increasing the fee they charge to provide us with the water usage data of our sewer users. We use the water usage data as an indicator of sewer usage and bill the users accordingly. The fee will increase from \$0.50 per user per quarter to \$1.50. As a result, our fee will increase from \$4,500 to \$13,272 or 195%.

#### REDISTRICTING COMMISSION

The Redistricting Commission will be meeting on Monday, March 14th, at 3:00 pm at the town office to discuss the proposed amended voting district map (see attached).

# TAX ACQUIRED PROPERTY

As you know, we foreclosed on four (4) parcels of land on February 22, 2011 for unpaid 2009 property taxes.

The four parcels are described as follows:

# Map 19, Lot 25A (owed \$411.64)

Is located at 1 Barton St and is 0.22 acres in size. The owner intended to donate the parcel to the town and chose the foreclosure process because it was the least costly way to transfer ownership. Valued at \$19,400.

# Map 15, Lot 23 (owed \$107.90)

Is located on the Augusta Rd and is 0.14 acres in size. The owner intends to request that the property be deeded back to them. Valued at \$3,400.

## Map 15. Lot 21 (owed \$119.09)

Is located on the Cushman Rd and is 0.28 acres in size. The owner intends to request that the property be deeded back to them. Valued at \$4,000.

# Map 2, Lot 58 (owed \$371.82)

Is located on the Wyman Rd and is 3 acres in size. We have been unsuccessful in locating the owner. Valued at \$30,700.

## GENERAL FUND BALANCE

Our General Fund cash balance at the end of February was \$5.3 million.